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Security Task Force Meeting, 2:00 PM on February 2, 2016
Antoine’s Restaurant, 713 St. Louis St., New Orleans, Louisiana
MEETING NOTES
Call to Order by Robert Watters, Committee Co-Chair.

Roll Call of Committee Members. The following committee members were present: Robert Watters, Bob Simms, Beverly Fulk, Vincent Marcello, Brittany McGovern, Mike Tilbury, Mike Roberts, Anne Kessler. A quorum was present and the meeting was called to order. 

. 
Introduction of guests. Carmen Carter, Frances Degenburge, Albin Guillot, Patrick McGunagle, Sidney Torres, B.B. St. Roman, Cmdr. Jeffrey Walls, Marla Knutson, Michael McLoughlin, Madeline Jorgensen, Jeremy DeBlieux, Bob Freilich, Steve Caputo, Jenna Burke, Cynthia Swope, Freddie King III, Norma Simms, Meg Lousteau, John Zimmerman, Emily Remington
Robert made a brief statement about inception of the Security Task Force; the Halloween 2011 Bourbon St. shooting was the impetus. Some objectives he and Kimberly Rosenberg wanted were the identification of problems and addressing the absence of any unified camera system in the FQ. Then-Councilmember Palmer had also identified some problems, the most egregious being noise. There have been some successes, but Committee attendance has dwindled, so the rebuilding process has begun.
Robert then introduced guest speaker Sidney Torres, who explained how his original creation and funding of French Quarter Task Force was due to being so upset by crime in the FQ that he decided to call the Mayor to action with a series of commercials. Consequently, he was able to meet with the Mayor, which led to signing of a Cooperative Endeavor Agreement between the City and the French Quarter Management District. Because of his substantial financial investment, as well as creation of the mobile application, he always felt the French Quarter Task Force should be run like a business. This later led to frustrations when he felt there was a lack of accountability in regard to details, proper use of the app, Polaris maintenance, and GPS tracking. Mr. Torres expressed his belief that the consistency isn’t what it was in the beginning; he stated that he would like to stay involved, but only if the program is run according to his guidelines. Otherwise, he won’t allow the app or name (French Quarter Task Force) to be used.
Robert related how the funding was picked up by the New Orleans Convention and Visitors Bureau once Sidney stepped out, and the endless hours Bob Simms has worked assuring the program’s success. FQMD has now begun searching for an Operations Manager to help oversee. However, having 24/7 coverage is probably not attainable, because the CEA requires that monies be spent on patrols, leaving little for administration. A solution needs to be found.

Bob Simms, Committee Co-Chair, provided information relative to the frustrations Sidney voiced:

· No taxpayer money is being spent/wasted. The program is entirely funded by hospitality industry/CVB.

· Bob is an unpaid volunteer and does not have an assistant.
· As for oversight, nothing has changed – details always have, and will, report to Cmdr. Jeffrey Walls, 8th District.
· The app continues to be used.
· GPS was changed because FQMD wanted more accurate locations of the patrol vehicles, and due to the desire of the New Orleans Police Department to ensure that only the police have access to officers’ locations while they are on duty.
· Patrols are using a variety of vehicles; the open Polarises can’t be used in rain or cold. Cmdr. Walls is allowing use of the electric cars, which can be monitored in real time. 
· Patrols are 93% filled, with few no-shows.

· Any excess money stays in the account and is used for the next month; 5% is used for miscellaneous expenses such as insurance.

· The Polarises are great, but extremely high maintenance, with a finite lifespan – they are not intended for this type of work, and they are not not street-legal. These may not last another six months, so a different kind of vehicle is needed going forward.   

· Maintenance is adhering to Sidney Torres’ clause in the CEA, that only one specific company be used.
Cmdr. Walls spoke about the current way of assigning details – they have replaced NOPD’s former Task Force. He also confirmed there have been problems with the Polarises – electric cars are better, as well as the “820” car, because they can now be monitored. Regarding Sidney’s photos of officers slacking off, those officers have either been fired or disciplined.
A short Q & A with Bob, Robert and Cmdr. Walls ensued. General agreement that the FQ is safer today.

Gail Cavett testified that as a long-time resident in 1000 block of St. Louis; this program is the most effective she’s seen.

Further comment continued about the Economic Development District and the need for resolution with Sidney Torres. Future of the app is in question; without it, would have to revert to phone system. Also, the app is being misused by some, and there was a statement that there is some evidence of racial profiling. Alternate apps are being researched.

Robert named some of the issues he’d hoped would be resolved since creation of STF; he feels not enough progress has been seen in the FQ. Gail suggested a way to raise revenue might be fines for the bus and truck violators.
Committee members unanimously approved 2016 objectives:

· FQMD oversight and coordination

· Additional problem blocks: 800-1000 blocks of Bourbon, and Jackson Square
· FQ perimeter security and license plate readers
· Better training for non-law enforcement security personnel
Finalization of these goals will be presented to Board of Commissioners.
Due to ongoing problem of NOPD’s arrests not being accepted into the jail, Robert Watters and several FQBA Directors recently met with Sheriff Marlin Gusman in an effort to improve relations between the 8th Dist. and Sheriff’s Dept. They were given a tour of the facility, along with explanation of procedures. One big holdup in the process seems to be the medical check that must be preliminarily conducted. Bob said that things have improved somewhat, but this remains a problem. 
Robert’s mention of Sheriff Gusman’s comment that we can’t arrest ourselves out of the vagrancy/homeless problem prompted discussion about the dire need for a low-barrier shelter. 
B.B. St. Roman, NOPD Homeless Unit, said that meetings on that subject are going well with Councilmember LaToya Cantrell and others. Motion passed to ask FQMD Board of Commissioners for authority to urge elected officials to work harder for this.
Emily Remington, FQMD Executive Director, reported on the detail program, currently at 70 shifts per week. She also stated that FQTF’s current total budget is $846,400. Jeremy DeBlieux, FQMD Treasurer, advised that amount does not allow for a “depreciation fund.”  Motion passed for a resolution that Bob and Emily do an analysis on establishing a depreciation fund for deferred maintenance and replacement of Task Force vehicles.
Bob reported the previous month’s crime statistics.
Bob remarked that panhandling and aggressive solicitation is still a big problem and that many State Troopers and officers from other districts need to be better educated regarding the FQ’s unique issues and ordinances. A suggestion was made to develop a handy FQ Guide for officers to carry.  Albin Guillot, Mike Tilbury, and Brittany McGovern will work on that. Also, proper allocation of State Troopers and NOPD needs to be established. 
Robert advised that the name “French Quarter Task Force” is owned by Sidney Torres and that the Committee name “Security Task Force” gets confused with that. He requested that everyone think about a new name for this Committee.
Freddie King III, Councilmember Nadine Ramsey’s Director of Constituent Services, introduced himself, saying that CM Ramsey is aware of the homeless epidemic all over the City, and he will be taking our suggestions back to her.
Meeting adjourned
Meeting Notes submitted by Bev Fulk
